EDITORIAL                     No. 49      NOVEMBER & DECEMBER   2003
A couple of things to ponder – there was a request in the last Magazine for someone under sixteen to attend an occasional meeting of the Parish Council to put forward the views and ideas of their friends and colleagues so that the Council could  better serve the youth of the village.  Perhaps because only one person was asked for, there was a reluctance for anyone to come forward. However, if you AND a friend would like to go along occasionally to put your point of view or help in any way, you would be welcomed with open arms. Give Nina Ashley a ring (or email) to discuss it further – her details are inside the front cover.                                                               
Secondly, if the one-liners in this edition look familiar, it’s because, as in last Novembers issue, they are taken from Rick Jolly’s book ‘In Confidence’ 

(ISBN 0 9514305 1 3), being extracts from military personnel assessments and staff reports. The book is dedicated to the 252 South Atlantic Task Force personnel who sailed from England in 1982 but did not return and to the three Falkland Islanders who also died during their fight for liberation. All the royalties from the book are donated to the South Atlantic Medal Association and at £9.95, it makes a great Christmas present.                   Ed.
The Supply Officer magnifies his troubles by looking at them through the bottom of a glass.

WILLAND PRE-SCHOOL
 Now that everybody has settled back into Pre-School after the summer break, we can reflect on past events.  At our coffee morning held in July the children put on a great performance of Old Macdonald had a Band and one member of staff was a particularly good Old Macdonald (Hollywood beckons).  Also on 11 July we held our annual Family Night, this event was very popular and the weather couldn’t have been better for our BBQ.  Thanks go to Lloyd Maunder, TDG/Safeway, Homeweb, Fossil’s disco and Rupert Green for a great clown performance and to everyone who helped with the organising and cooking/helping at these events. Thanks, also for all the support from those attending.  We raised a grand total of £550 from these two events which we really appreciate. Look out for our future events:-

November -indoor table top sale at the village hall. 

December 11th – Christmas Coffee Morning, Play and Graduation – all welcome. Don’t forget the closing date for our ‘biscuit quiz’ is 4 December.
The children at Willand Pre-School are pleased to be using their new outdoor safety play surface and wish to thank the many sponsors who have all helped to make this possible, namely Mid Devon District Council, Willand Parish Council, Awards for All, Willand Village Community Trust, Willand United Charities, The Norman Family Charitable Trust, SuperTramp of Uffculme, The Heathcoat Trust, Viscount Amory Charitable Trust, Royal Bank of Scotland Charitable Trust, Westbury Homes and also to TDG/Safeway for their much appreciated continued support.  Lastly, please visit our newly created website – www.willandpreschool.co.uk for general information about the Pre-School and our activities.

                                                                                Hilary Perrett, Secretary
It takes only one drink to make Lieutenant Y drunk but it is difficult to be sure whether it is the ninth or tenth.

SLIM LINE BUS IS A TONIC ON DEVON'S NARROW LANES  

Devon County Council is currently trialling a new slim-line bus on routes around the county where existing buses cannot operate or do so with difficulty. This is the first time the bus has been used in England. The new slim-line bus will meet both the requirements of the Disability Discrimination Act and maintain bus services to villages where access is along narrow lanes or roads. The 28-seater will be tested on a variety of routes during the next year. If successful, more buses of this type are likely to be introduced.              

Recruit N has grown up a lot in the past year and there is some optimism that his IQ will eventually catch up with his shoe size.
FRIENDS OF THE CULM VALLEY NURSING AREA
There’s a Coffee Morning at Willand Village Hall on Saturday, 22nd November, starting at 10.15am.  There’ll be the usual stalls, Draw, etc. but  we’re no longer holding our Annual Grand Sale and Auction, one of the highlights of the village of the past twenty years. As most people will know, I have moved to Witheridge and last year proved too difficult for me to continue organising such a large event. It has been decided that each surgery or village within our nursing area will hold smaller events, coffee mornings, etc, to continue to raise funds for this very worthy cause.            Gill Knight   
Our Instructor Officer is somewhat disorganised and has three pairs of spectacles. One is for near sight, the second for far sight and the third is for finding the other two.
BLOOD DONORS – and A. N. OTHER

Still on the medical theme, if you’ve got your nice new 2004 calendar already, you might like to make a note of the dates for next year’s Donor sessions. They are 20th March,  26th July and 1st November.  And the A. N. Other refers to the fact that Glenda Frost would like to hand over the reins of organising these sessions after 2004.  It’s a case of booking the Hall, and arranging the tea, milk & biccys and the people to make it from the list of volunteers. Glenda will be at all the 2004 sessions, so would be very happy to talk to you about it if you would like to take it on.                                 Ed. 
It is a good thing that Midshipman J does not have to pay taxes on what he thinks he is worth.

ENGLISH: A STRANGE LANGUAGE

Aoccdrnig to rscheearch at an Elingsh uinervtisy, it deosn't  mttaer in what oredr the ltteers in a wrod are, the olny iprmoetnt tihng is taht the frist and lsat ltteer is at the rghit pclae. The rset can be a toatl mses and you can sitll raed it wouthit a porbelm. Tihs is bcuseae we do not raed ervey lteter by itslef but the wrod as a wlohe.                                              To be continued.

UFFCULME SCHOOL

There will be a Craft Fair at the School on Saturday 22nd November, between 10.00am and 4.00pm. There will be over seventy stalls, a Childrens Craft Room, refreshments will be available all day and admission is FREE. If you would like to know more, or even take part, contact Sue Proud on 01884 821164 or Simon Spalding on 01823 663597.        Maggie Thornton
The less you have to do with him, the less you will be worse off.
DOING BUSINESS IN WILLAND 

In the 1980’s, my wife kept a small flock of sheep. There were very few lambs to start with.  Lloyd Maunder’s were our nearest outlet and we carried them in the back of our rugged Mark I Land Rover.  On one trip, a lamb escaped and the staff at Tiverton Junction station helped us to catch it safe and sound and return it to the load.

I also kept geese and when the flock reached thirty, we decided something must be done. We put them in our sheep trailer (which we had by now acquired) and took them to Thorne & Carter’s market in Station Road. The Auctioneer said they did not often get geese, but we got our bid and off they went to another farm. We are glad to be doing business again in Willand – and November 18th is our first anniversary.            Tom Penny (Pharmacy)

This cadet must be the one person to have a sixth sense, because there is no evidence of the other five.

AND MORE…..
Willand before the war had few shops but where there’s a void, there is usually an opportunity. Especially in Willand’s case, perhaps, more than Uffculme, with its 20+ shops and Cullompton, which was a comparative rural metropolis…    But Willand had trades-people who called. There was a 
plethora of them, all presumably scratching a living in one way or another. Here are some that I remember and doubtless there are others, long forgotten, to add to the list.

First of all, the postman on his bicycle. A letter, almost invariably handwritten, was a source of great interest and with few telephones, they were far more numerous.  Then there was the milkman, John Martin of Netherexe Farm, who delivered very early in glass bottles, which were carefully washed and put outside for collection the following day.  A second delivery was made by a local farmer, Henry Eveleigh, with his churn, milk fresh from the cow, and his pint ‘dipper’, the cannier housewife would have a pint pot handy.  A newspaper was delivered by Long’s of Uffculme, who also made a weekly afternoon delivery of the Devon & Somerset News.  Sunday papers were a late delivery by Mr Sid Holly on his bicycle, also from Uffculme.  Three bakers were regular – Kerslake’s from Uffculme, Gregory’s from Halberton and Ellicott’s from Cullompton.  Few people had all three and customers were very loyal, seldom changing suppliers.

Thursdays brought the man from the International Stores at Cullompton,  Mr Ford, with his notebook to take orders, which were delivered the following week in a brown paper parcel beautifully packed and tied up with string.  Other regular callers were the rent man, the man from the Pru. and several others perhaps not quite so regular. Mr Holland pushing his cart with fruit and vegetables, Mr Western with his motor-bike and sidecar selling fish, when available, then there was a ‘bazaar’, Ellison’s from Sheldon, which came laden with all sorts of everything you could want, from a thimble to a saucepan – a great attraction, this, as there were steps going up inside the van where one could examine the treasures. Mr Dart would deliver cwts. of coal, gypsies with their lucky heather (tolerated but never very welcome) but all were invaluable as a source of information from all the villages around.

In the summer, the two Miss Rowe’s from Uffculme Road would appear, neatly dressed, to know if raspberries or blackcurrants were needed – of course they were and jam was made to keep us right through the winter months.  Others who were essential were the local Doctor, in our case Dr. Laidlaw from Uffculme and the Nurse, Jane, the District Nurse from Halberton in an immaculate blue and white uniform on a bicycle with a round leather bag on the carrier, which contained everything necessary (except boiling water for when a new baby arrived).

Our family had no dealings with the Attendance Officer, Mr. Blamey – ‘staying away from school’ carried a real threat against malingering, as he would soon be on the doorstep making sure that reasons given for children being absent from school were genuine.

Mothers ‘going out to work’ were almost unheard of and indeed, how could they?   There just had to be someone at home to deal with all the comings and goings.  What a different life it was.                         A Former Resident

Delightful. Can anyone send me details of other local tradesmen/women and shopkeepers at that time? I know of four or five – but I’m not a ‘local’.  Ed.

It is stretching the imagination enormously to picture Office Cadet D as the end product of billions of years of evolution.

LADIES CAMEO GROUP

The speaker on September 4th was Mrs.Wedlake, on ‘The History of Hats’. She brought an amazing display, collected over the years to show us. The earliest was a Victorian mourning bonnet, others ranging through wedding hats to hunting hats, including a neat trilby she had made herself and adorned with a pheasant feather, having first shot the pheasant.  For Social Time, the members, in pairs, were set a competition to create hats out of newspaper – Pat Clarke & Phyl Pearce were the winning duo.

The Walking Group reported on an enjoyable 5-mile circular walk from Dunkeswell and planned a whole day expedition from Dead Woman’s Ditch in the Quantocks.  An evening playing Skittles at the Merry Harriers had ended in a play-off between the three highest scorers, Doris Hunkin finally taking the trophy.  

The Art & Craft Fair on September 6th, which we held in conjunction with the Willand Art Group was a grand success.  Our thanks go to all those who attended the event and enabled us to raise £836.50 for the League of Friends of Tiverton Hospital. CAMEO members and their friends had worked hard in preparing for the occasion and thanks are due to them too for making this such a worthwhile and rewarding day.  

The October meeting was addressed by Mr Max Pipe, who spoke on ‘Memoirs of a Coach Driver’. He kept us interested and often amused by anecdotes from his eleven years driving coach-parties far and wide. One was a tale of a visit to London when, shortly after setting out on the return journey, he found his intended route barred because of a broken water-main. He evidently took his party on quite a sightseeing tour before rejoining the planned route and he listed several landmarks the party passed, including Buckingham Palace – pause – twice!  Also of a lady who, when leaving the coach, popped something into his pocket saying ‘have a drink on me when you get home’ and when he got there, he found it was a teabag!  Some of his tales sounded too good to be true, but made for a very jolly evening, for which Jo Hudson expressed the thanks of the group. A great lover of Dartmoor, Bodmin Moor and especially Exmoor, he read us one of his poems and agreed to the suggestion it might be included in the Magazine. Another poem, on the subject of Womens’ Institute meetings which is sometimes invited to address, reminded us of our own W.I. days which ended five years ago.

Christine Sully’s begonia was voted Flower of the Month and our Secretary, Mary Tebby, had the first lucky draw ticket. Future plans include a Dining Club meeting at the Waterloo Cross on October 9th, a shopping trip to Barnstaple on November 11th and the group’s Christmas Meal at Tiverton Hotel on December 9th.  Our next meeting is on Thursday November 6th at 7.15pm in the Village Hall, when Mrs Flanagan will talk to us on her experience as a ‘Dog Warden’.                                               Mary Williams
I am told that our Nursing Sister is something of a flower that grows wild in the woods.

WILLAND COMMUNITY COMPOSTING & RECYCLING
I would like to dedicate this column to Gordon Vearncombe who died recently. Our love and support go to his wife Peg at this sad time.

As newcomers to the area some 18 months ago and wanting to get involved in the community, Tony Mander (a neighbour & friend) and I decided to visit the composting area one Sunday. Guess who was there? Gordon, of course. He exuded a passion about the group and was a founder member. After a quick discussion, a mug of coffee and before we could change our minds we were recruited and later met the rest of the team.

Gordon was a driving force for me. He came down as many Sundays as he could and was renowned for his "special coffee" and wicked sense of humour. He played a big part in motivating the whole team, was an inspiration to us all and was to blame for my joining of the Parish Council - I only showed a little interest!  On behalf of the whole composting team I must say that we will miss him very much and all of us are determined to carry on his good work.

The composting area is now producing plenty of compost thanks to the work carried out by the volunteers. If anyone reading this would like to participate in this very worthwhile activity, you are invited to come down and see us any Sunday between 10 am and 12 noon.                             Steve Betsworth

EXMOOR CALLING
What is this hold you have on me, that keeps me coming back

To feel and breathe, absorb your touch, as I walk your moorland track.

Why do I need to feast my eyes on heathered combes and streams, 

Why is it when I’m far away, you’re part of all my dreams?

Why must I come to climb your hills, drink in the scene below,

Or dabble toes in babbling brooks, feel gentle ebb and flow.

What magnet draws me here at times of stress or troubled mind,

Why is it here, alone with you, life’s answers I can find?

In lives past I have walked these hills, to dwell upon the view,

Perhaps as man, or bird, or beast, I lived engrossed by you.

As Curlew, Kestrel, Buzzard, did I gaze on you from high, 

Or Stag that roamed your dales and hills, curved antlers to the sky?

Was I a sheep of shaggy coat, your moorland tufts to glean,

Or pony, who, with matted mane, slaked waters cool and clean.

As Rabbit, Squirrel, Hare and Fox had I life upon your land,

Or did I toil here on your soil, a man with calloused hand?

For when you call, I can’t resist the need inside of me,

That makes me walk the heathland path, from your heart to the sea.

It’s eerie, it’s a mystery, whose answers I don’t know,

But Exmoor, please hold on to me: Exmoor, don’t let me go.

                                                                                           Max Pipe, Feniton
WILLAND GARDEN CLUB

We had a very interesting visit to the Carnivorous Plant Nursery at Culmstock at the end of August, which resulted in most of us buying some plants to rid our houses and greenhouses of flies and other small insects. Mr and Mrs Pearce, who run the nursery, have won several gold medals at Chelsea and other major shows and we were lucky enough to see his first gold medal – reputedly worth £300! He made sure we gave it back before we left. The visit prompted us to put another class in next year’s Flower Show (advance warning – Saturday, 14thAugust). 

Our speaker in September showed slides and talked about hydrangeas, and we were all amazed by the large number of varieties and the different conditions they require to grow well.  Our October speaker will be telling us about Hampton Court and Garden Design and, in November, we will have an audio-visual show on Gardens by Phyll and Roy Pearce.

We are starting a new venture this year with a Club dinner on 15th October at The Poacher’s Pocket and hope to make it an annual event. We are also going to liven up our Annual Meeting with a light hearted quiz, organised by two of our members, and are participating in the Pottinger Quiz with 3 other Garden Clubs on October 22nd. 

Our schedule for the 2004 Flower Show is being prepared at the moment, with a few alterations in the classes. We would like to remind everyone that most of the classes in the show are open to everyone, not just Garden Club members. It is an amateur show; so spectacular show exhibits are certainly not necessary. It only costs 10 pence per entry, so why not have a go?

We held a coffee morning in September. Thank you to those who attended. The funds raised will go towards subsidising next year’s Show.  For further details of the Club and its activities, please contact Carol Allan on 33828.

You cannot help admiring the Commodore, because

 if you don’t, he’ll sack you.

WILLAND VILLAGE HALL

The work in the Hall is finally nearing completion. We held a coffee morning at the end of September to help with our funds, but were very disappointed at the number of people who came along – only about 35, excluding the helpers. If we relied just on coffee mornings for income, it would take about 150 to pay for the work that we have just done! Most of the village organisations use the Hall regularly, but very few of them were represented at this fundraising event. The Hall is a registered charity – it provides an excellent venue for all sorts of activities, but does cost a great deal of money to run. Unless we have the support of the community at fundraising events, rents will inevitably have to rise, which will affect everyone who uses the Hall. The trustees give their time free of charge, but they do need YOUR help and support if the Hall is to continue to flourish.  We did appeal for donations towards the chairs, but have so far received only two, one from a very supportive couple in the Village and another from the Over 60’s Club, which is one of the few organisations on which the Hall can count for continuing support.

The new chairs have met with mixed comments, most good but a few bad. The decision to purchase these was made by the whole committee, which has representatives from all our regular users. We were very restricted for choice, as we had to have chairs which could be linked together and for which we had sufficient storage room. These were the only ones that fitted the bill. Please can I make an appeal for users to stack them correctly – all the same way round and not more than 40 per trolley? Please do not drop them from the top of the trolley to the bottom, as they will break. Of the 230 old canvas chairs we replaced, only 80 did not need refurbishment. Several of you will have experienced a canvas seat breaking – not a good one! – so the time for replacing them was well overdue.

Our next projects will be the toilets and kitchen, but our funds have been greatly depleted by the work on the main Hall, so it will be some time before this comes to fruition, unless we have an unexpected windfall! We will apply for grants, but still have to find some funds ourselves, so we do need the help and support of the community.  Mrs Nina Willis is making an excellent job of running the monthly Whist Drives. People from as far away as Newton Abbot and Wiveliscombe support these, but again, there are few Willand residents who come along. It is very disheartening when local support is not forthcoming. The next Whist Drive is on Friday 28th November, followed by the Christmas one on Friday, 19th December. We will be holding our Christmas Turkey Bingo on Tuesday, 25th November.

There is now a hearing loop installed for those with hearing aids, connected to the microphone, so please ask people to use it if you are hard of hearing. For details on its use, please phone Tony Wills on 34782. Booking forms for Village organisations for 2005 will be available soon from Tony. Village organisations have priority for bookings until the end of January, when other users may apply. If you would like to book the Hall, make sure you do so in plenty of time - we do fill up very quickly.                                  Carol Allan

My Assistant Secretary sets low personal standards and 

then consistently fails to achieve them.
WHERE ARE YOU NOW?

I have been a volunteer helper at the Willand Youth Club for twenty five years and during that time have seen many young people come and go. Some of you even met and married after meeting there and your children now attend – remember the fun you had?  So are the young people today, too. We would be delighted if someone could come along and help us on the odd evening when they can – or someone to pop in and lend a hand with the odd repair or maintenance when necessary.

We are extremely lucky to still have a voluntary Youth Club in Willand – many in the neighbouring villages have lost them completely through a lack of helpers.  We still manage to open on Monday, Wednesday and Thursday evenings – PLEASE, come along and see what a thriving club we are or give me ring on 01884 35403. I look forward to hearing from you – please.                                         

                                                                                                Daphne Winter
Should the Boss pat you on the back, he is probably 

working out just where to put the knife in.

THE GABLES

Paul and Pauline Hurring would like to thank everyone in the village that have supported The Gables – and them – for the past 27 years.  We are retiring on 31st August and shall be living in the South of France, where we bought a house three years ago. We hope that the village will continue to support The Gables.
HANDS UP FOR PETANQUE

Many of you reading this will be unfamiliar with the sport of Petanque but you might know it under the name of Boule and can identify it as a French game, played in the open air, using steel balls about the size of a tennis ball. Yes? Good – you are on your way.  Hands up if you are unaware that there is a Petanque Club in Willand.  Ummm – quite a few.

Right, hands down – I can rectify that by telling you that Tiverton & District Petanque Club play regularly within the grounds of The Gables.  Hidden behind the boundary hedges it is possible you have heard the click of colliding boule (the steel balls) as you make your way to some function or other at the Village Hall.  Certainly you could have heard the laughter of the players enjoying their game.  Petanque can be played and enjoyed by the social sportsman or woman as well as the more intent and serious player. Your appointment at the Village Hall no doubt prevented you from satisfying your curiosity.  If you had looked in through the gateway, you would have seen groups of men and women playing.  A greater number of the players are of pensionable age and the dress is informal – the only common factor being the comfortable footwear.  The non-necessity of team strips, etc., makes the sport relatively inexpensive.  Indeed, players are advised to delay buying their own set of boule until after trying out various borrowed sets to discover which weight and size best suits your hand and style of play.

You will be given instruction in the basic rudiments of the game and then encouraged to join a friendly game with other club players. We all started that way and believe me, it is the quickest and easiest way to learn.  As in Bowls, the ball nearest the jack wins the point but our jack (known as a cochinnet) can only be thrown a distance of not less than six and not more than ten metres. That which adds interest to the game is the uneven, very often, stoney surface the game is played on.  It can be a great leveller – the best of players boule can be diverted off-line by a stone or pitchmark and equally, the worst player can get lucky and have a boule come to rest right alongside the cochinnet.

Come along to The Gables and have a game or two. Your first visit costs you nothing. We supply the boule, you supply the enthusiasm.  Consequent visits will cost you a 50p donation to the Children’s Home based at The Gables.  If you want to know more, give a call to 01884 253173.  You’ll be speaking to either my wife Audrey or myself. We can arrange a time when you can polish your lost skills or play your first game. The location you already know.

Hands up all those willing to give the game a try. Um, not as many as we would like. Oh well, you will all be made very welcome – hands down now and thank you for your patience.                             Brian (Match Secretary)

There are so many ‘yes men’ on his staff that the Headquarters has been nicknamed ‘The Land of Nod’.

MID DEVON JAZZ CLUB
A varied, lively and high quality summer programme has been enjoyed by all our club members and visitors, ranging from the exciting rhythms of the Peter Canter Quartet (making their first but certainly not last visit to the club) to the familiar sounds of our own Band of Gold.  Our friends from Somerset, the International Beachcombers Jazz Band, complemented by Jeremy Huggett on saxophone and James Clemas on keyboard, performed to a large and enthusiastic audience in the walled beer garden of the George Inn, Uffculme, on one of the hottest evenings of the year – an August evening not to be forgotten. Only the beer was cold!

At the time of writing, we are looking forward to an annual treat: the Huggett family saxophone duo – father and son with Band of Gold in September – and yet more saxophones from Saxorama, another band new to the club, for our October meeting.

We are investigating the possibility of staging Mid Devon’s first jazz festival – a three day event – in late April 2004.  Top names in the jazz world would be invited. This will require a lot of support from local people if it is to get off the ground. There will be more of this in the January edition but don’t wait until them: share your thoughts and ideas with Maria on 01884 35563.

Finally, we have two club nights left in 2003 – on 7th November Band of Gold will supply their own musical fireworks and surprises. On the 5th December, we will be getting in the mood for Christmas: our party night with Band of Gold and our local school jazz band.  Not forgetting that parking in Uffculme is not easy, so come early and book your space and seat for an 8.30pm start at the Mountbatten Suite, George Inn, Uffculme. Why not order your meal in advance on 01884 841903 and relax? Brian Badcock
Since my last report, Pilot Officer J has reached rock bottom and has now started to dig.

A NORWEGIAN IDYLL

The luxury cruise ship slides smoothly through the calm seas off the coast of Norway. ‘King Neptune’ has recently initiated first-time passengers in the ceremony of crossing the line, in this case the Arctic Circle. One would have thought that was reserved for the Equator – but any excuse for a party on a cruise liner.  Some passengers are already in deck chairs soaking up the sun of Norway’s hottest, driest summer since 1905 but one individual is moving out of the palatial dining room, where a choice of over fifty dishes of a buffet lunch are served.  He makes his way to the card room, where a pleasant afternoon diversion is in prospect. Suddenly, a crushing pain grips his chest and spreads to his shoulders – his life style is about to change.

Quickly escorted to the sick-bay, where the staff nurse diagnoses heart failure – another aspect of this highly efficient ship starts to appear.  The supremely competent nurse administers nitro-glycerine under the tongue, morphine into one arm and warfarin into the other, all while calmly explaining the procedures. Nitro for blowing up buildings, morphine beloved of drug addicts and warfarin for poisoning rats!! This does not seem quite right to the patient but the oxygen mask prevents uninformed comment.

On the bridge, the Captain changes his professional hat from the man who welcomes the ‘line-crossers’ with a kiss to that of the man who radios ahead for the nearest available intensive care bed, arranges a rendezvous with a helicopter, launches a tender and sends an order for all the passenger’s belongings to be packed within five minutes.  The next view that the patient has is of seven hundred faces peering down on him in the tender.  He wonders if a brave wave is appropriate.

Within 45 minutes he is in Namsos hospital, being treated in one of four intensive care beds by a cardiac specialist.  Considering that this town is about the combined size of Cullompton and Willand, this is amazing (as is the fact that the town has an eight lane international swimming pool, cut into the side of the mountain, with a diving tower and deep-water polo pitch – but that is another story).  Courteous and efficient doctors and nurses introduce themselves with a smile and handshake and speak in English which is superior to 75% of the population of Bristol.  Their expertise sees our subject out of danger, despite the complications of pneumonia.

Now begins the embarrassment.  The British insurance company drags its feet about bringing the patient home for a further twelve days after he is signed off.  Beds are being erected in corridors and the communal recreation room – with no mention in the media, incidentally – whilst he is occupying one with no reason. Everyone is still perfectly polite and helpful and delicious meals of fresh salmon and cod continue to appear but our patient decides to sign himself out before someone breaks the courtesy.

So now back in Willand, what is the conclusion? Sell our house to a refugee – we are emigrating to Norway.                                                             Anon.
It is uncertain what this Navigator’s future will be, mainly because this will involve the Medical Branch having to make a decision.
ST. MARY’S PARISH CHURCH

Whatever our thoughts and feelings about the war in Iraq, I think we share a common concern for the British troops in action there. From my little contact with servicemen and their families, I know they value all the support we can give. Remembrance Sunday this year gives us a special opportunity to pray for them, especially for the injured and bereaved. This service will be a time to pray for a speedy end to the conflict and the rebuilding of a free, stable and prosperous Iraq. The service is at 10.50am, Sunday 9th November.
Thinking of the heartbreak in families who have been bereaved in this conflict – Iraqi and Allied alike, I would like to share a thought with you. A Christian minister is often involved in a family’s bereavement. People are well meaning in the things they say to try and comfort their friends in their loss. There’s one particular poem frequently used in this way, about which I have very mixed feelings. It’s called ‘Death is Nothing at All’ It was written by a former Dean of St. Paul’s Cathedral. I don’t know many Christian clergy who like it much. Why the doubts?   

On the plus side, the poem reminds us that death doesn’t annihilate the person who has died. We live on beyond the grave – God hasn’t finished with us. The poem also encourages us to talk freely and naturally about the person who has died. This way we keep our memories of them alive. I’m less happy about the way this poem encourages us to talk to the departed. The Bible tells us that from our end, they are asleep. A very hard part of bereavement is letting go, as we must. There are those who are willing to exploit the bereaved by claiming to receive messages from the dead.

The part of the poem that I think can do harm is the title, ‘Death is nothing at all’. If the person you love dearly has died, especially if they have died young, tragically or in prolonged pain – then death is deeply painful. The poem presumes to speak on behalf of the one who has died, telling us not to weep or grieve. God made us capable of tears as well as smiles. God’s word tells us to ‘weep with those who weep’. Death is called ‘the last enemy’ in the Bible, not ‘nothing at all’. ‘There is a time to weep, a time to mourn’ Ecclesiastes 3 v 4.

When we have to face bereavement, the Christian Gospel is full of comfort and hope – with realism. We are invited to reach out to God in prayer and call on him for courage and strength. We can discover him in the pain with us. The Bible tells us that there is an ultimate seriousness to living – teaching us that after this life we all have to account to God for the way we have chosen to live. But the good news is that God has come in the person of Jesus Christ to win us back to himself, forgiven and made new. Based on what his death and resurrection achieved, the Lord Jesus holds out the gift of eternal life to all who turn to him in faith, asking to be forgiven and reconciled to God. The last word we are told lies with Christ, not death. Only after his return and our resurrection might we be able to say ‘Death is nothing at all.’                                                                           Keith Horsfall

It would appear that before he joined the Navy, this young stoker paid his taxes with a smile. The Inland Revenue are now after him for the money…..

THE ROYAL BRITISH LEGION

The Willand Branch require Poppy People. You don’t need any special skills or qualifications – you don’t even need to be a member of the Legion.  All you need is the will and desire to help and some free time.

Let’s not forget why the Poppy Appeal is so important.  It’s about Remembrance and Recognition.  It’s about honouring the countless men and women who have made the ultimate sacrifice for us and it’s about helping the thousands of ex-service people who need our help today. If you would like to help, please contact Mary O’Neill on 01884 821170 and remember – 

Poppies are on sale from 25th October to 10th November.

His men would follow him anywhere – but only out of curiosity.

FUR COATS AND HATS, ETC.

In response to the paragraph in the last issue of the Magazine regarding the ‘recycling’ of items of real fur, Mrs King rang to say that the Oxfam shop, in Fore Street, Tiverton, are always happy to send them on to somewhere on the continent, where they are ‘reworked’ into something possibly more suitable. Thank you, Mrs King, for the information and the kind words about the Magazine.                                                                                              Ed. 
The only time my Navigational Officer is absolutely sure of where he is going, is shortly after he has taken a laxative.

WILLAND METHODIST CHURCH

Have you started your preparations for Christmas? Made your cake and puddings? Sorted out your cards and presents? Planned the decorations? Some people start in September, once their summer holidays are over.  If we spend so long preparing for the practical festivities, why not decide this year to prepare spiritually for the coming of the Christ child? Our preparation in our Christian life begins in Advent, the four weeks before Christmas Day and each Sunday looks forward to and prepares for the birth of Jesus. The coming of God’s Son was a once in a lifetime gift of love and forgiveness from God to each one of us but we are reminded each year that it is still on offer.

Do you ever think deeply about whether you have yet received it properly? Or if you have, have you taken it for granted? Use the four weeks of Advent as a time to prepare yourself for Christmas – but also use the time to decide whether to accept God’s gift, perhaps for the first time, or to decide whether to recognise that God’s gift, Jesus, could become even more important in your life in the coming year.

A good time to start your spiritual preparations will be at our Village Carol Service.  This year it falls on the first Sunday in Advent, Sunday 7th December and as it was such a success in the Village Hall last year, with not even standing room left, we are repeating it in the Village Hall, beginning at 6.30pm. But if you want a seat, get there early! And be an earlybird in being ready to accept Jesus this year. He’s the gift you won’t want to exchange in the New Year. Join us also for Christmas Eve Holy Communion in the Methodist Church at 11.30pm, 24th December and help us welcome Jesus together. A very happy and blessed Christmas to you all.     Marilyn Davies

WILLAND HISTORY GROUP

Our coffee morning and village history exhibition on 4th October was a great success, with over seventy visitors. The photographs generated much discussion and reminiscence with several people promising to search their lofts for more items of interest for the next time.  We are very grateful to all who loaned us items for display or copying and to those who kindly donated prizes for our raffle.

Hopefully, sufficient new material will come to light in the next few months to enable us to make this a regular event. Our collection of photographs of people and events runs from the late 1800’s to the present day but in some we are unsure of the date, event or persons in the picture. We will soon be seeking help from local people to fill these gaps in our knowledge.

Our secretary, James Morrison, who has been a driving force behind the group, is leaving us temporarily to enjoy an extended trip to Australia. We wish him well (and a speedy return!). In the meantime, I will be standing in 

as secretary. Please contact our Chairman, John Crocker (tel 35589) for details of future meetings.                                             Derek Grant (32378) 

The Commodore is unhappily unmarried.

ANNUAL CLYST HYDON FIREWORK DISPLAY AND BONFIRE

The evenings are drawing in and this means that Clyst Hydon school Association are now starting to prepare for one of the largest fund-raising events of the year. It is very much a family event, with sparklers given to every child over the age of 3. The Huge Bonfire is lit at the beginning of the evening, along with great excitement from the School Children as their entries into the school’s Guy competition sit proudly on the top.

Attention is then centred on the home made or home produced food, which is on sale during the evening – jacket potatoes and curry, with mulled wine is not to be missed!!  Firework display is provided by the Uffculme Firework Company and the event takes place on November 8th at 6.00pm.  Adults £2.50 and children over 3 £1.00.  We hope to see you there – it’s a great family night out.  Further info. from Mary Daymond on 01884 33981

The new Training Officer has been accurately described as 

a ‘big thinker’, but by someone who lisps.
FRIENDS OF COLDHARBOUR MILL

Sorry, but we have had to change a date shown in previous magazines:- 

Christmas Coffee Morning will be on Saturday 29th November (instead of the 6th December) From 10.30am in the Mill Restaurant – Bring and Buy Bric-a-Brac stall, Bring and Buy Cake & Produce Stall, Raffle with a Christmas Theme and of course mulled wine and mince pies. Sorry again for any inconvenience this may cause but needs must……etc.

November: It is still hoped to arrange an evening at the Mill for November so please keep a lookout for our posters in and around shops, etc. local to you, or contact Kathleen in early November.

December: Make a note for Tuesday 9th December when the Friends will be holding an evening of Christmas Music with the Tiverton Singers.  The venue is St. Mary’s Church, Uffculme – 7.30pm start – tickets £5 to include tea/coffee and mince pies after the concert.

Advance Notice – Richard Fox Evening: Yes – he will be back again in January by popular demand to continue his saga about Brunel and Railways! More details next time.

Craft Fair – I have been asked to mention that there will be a craft fair held at the Mill during the weekend 6th/7th December – 10.30am to 5pm.  Anyone interested in having a table please contact the Mill direct (01884 840960) for details.                                                             Margot Shergold
Captain Y has a difficulty for every solution.

WILLAND PRIMARY SCHOOL

On June 24th we were lucky with fabulous weather for Sports Day. It was a stunning athletic performance but in the end the Somerset team were victorious. Key Stage One took part in sprints and hoop races. The events for Key Stage Two were the 50m sprint, 75m sprint, 800m, sack race, skipping, scotch hand ball and baton relay. Many thanks to our hosts, Willand Rovers Football Club, who once again allowed us to use their facilities. We are particularly grateful to the groundsmen for their efforts in preparing the track and helping to set up.

The 2003 school production of Robin Hood in July was a big success with lots of relatives and friends of the school watching. Harvey Rowland played Robin Hood and Melissa Underhill played the beautiful Maid Marian. The plays are always different every year but everyone enjoys it! We have no idea what this year’s production will be about, but we hope it will be different!  

On Friday 3rd October it was Jeans for Genes. It was a great success and it raised £112. There were lots of different style jeans and lots of smiling faces for the fund- raising event. We all hope that this money will help a lot of people. We would also like to thank Mrs O’Meara for organising it.

Work on the Willand Primary School Science Garden is due to begin this term. We are awaiting news of a final grant which will hopefully mean that the groundwork can begin in November. It will include a butterfly area, a mini-beast environment and a teaching area. All the pupils and all the teachers (especially Miss Leather) are looking forward to this.  

This year Harvest will take place on the 23rd of October. For Harvest the whole school and pre-school will take part in an assembly to think about how lucky we are for the abundance of food that we enjoy. The Year Sixes will then go around the village and deliver the gifts, which the children have taken to school.  

Each year Willand School PTFA puts together a Christmas Fayre. Last year it was a great success and everyone enjoyed it. We are hoping that the Fayre this year on Friday 5th December will be as good as last years maybe even better. If you didn’t come last time then you should try and join us this year!
Then on 11th December Key Stage One will be performing their play. We would appreciate the support and an audience for the practice run. Complimentary tickets will be available from the General Office for any OAPs wishing to come to the dress rehearsal on Wednesday 10th at 1:30pm. 
Contributions from: Lauren Adams, Becky Hayman, Stephen and Adrian Lester, Jaspar Howson, Josh Moyle, Jamie Crook, Emily Churchill, Dannii Luke, Kathryn Shearing and Lauren Kingdon.

Recruit X suffered a stress fracture in his foot on the assault course last month and it was healing well 

until compensationitis set in.
BE GREEN, BE SEEN, GET LEAN PHOTO COMPETITION
Devon County Council's Road Safety and TravelWise team has launched a seasonal photography competition with the theme of 'Be Green, Be Seen and Get Lean'. People of all ages are being invited to get snapping and have the chance to win the first prize of a Fujifilm Finepix A202 digital camera or second prize of £50 worth of photographic accessories.

Photographs must depict the concept of 'Be Green, Be Seen, Get Lean'. Entrants are asked to considering the following two aspects in composing their shots:

Walking and cycling are the most environmentally friendly ways to travel, fluorescent clothes show up best in daylight, especially when it's dull or misty and reflective material ensures visibility after dark.

To enter the competition, submit a photograph to represent the theme of 'Be Green, Be Seen and Get Lean'. Contact the Road Safety Help Desk for a free entry form 01392 446124 or email rshelp@devon.gov.uk. The closing date for the competition is 5th December.

CULLOMPTON TWINNING ASSOCIATION
Did you know that Cullompton is ‘twinned’ with a town in Brittany called Ploudalmezeau? Have a look at the signs as you enter Cully and you’ll see the French name underneath.  The twinning between these two towns goes back over 25 years and has developed into many good friendships, lots of travel and even learning the French language (with the occasional bit of Breton thrown in!). There has even been a French/English wedding and our first twinning baby as a result. Perhaps your children have already visited Ploudalmezeau through the school exchanges? That’s how we got involved.

But surely this only applies to those who live in Cully? No – there are members who live in Willand and the surrounding area and even some in Tiverton. All you need is an interest in meeting people, both here and in France, and a desire to build up better relationships with people of another country and culture. You don’t have to speak any French – but you’ll soon pick it up! And all ages are welcome, from babies to 80+.

The way it works is like this. Each year a visit is arranged – in 2004 we will be visiting Ploudalmezeau. The only cost is the price of the ferry. We will stay in the homes of the French twinners and they arrange visits, meals, receptions by the mayor and town council, entertainments, etc. The visit is usually over a long weekend, hopefully over the May Bank Holiday in 2004. You meet people in their homes and hometown, so it’s very relaxed.

The following year, the French will visit us in Cullompton and stay in our homes – perhaps the same people, perhaps new ones, will stay with you. Through fundraising, we arrange trips, formal meals and receptions and the host families provide meals and picnics as necessary.

Through the year, various events are arranged by the Twinning Association here. We have regular Quiz nights in the Town Hall and lots of individual events. In November, there is a Raclette evening on Friday 14th and on Saturday 6th December, at 7.00pm, there will be a Snowman Drive for all the family at the Town Hall, with light refreshments – Beetle Drive with a Christmas twist! There will be an AGM in the New Year, when you can find out more about the year ahead.

I hope I’ve whetted your appetite – we only wish we’d joined when the family was younger! If you’d like to know more, contact me on 01884 35252, or our vice president Anita Glenn on 38310 or our secretary Nikki Finning on 32449.  Joyeux Noel et une bonne annee!            Marilyn Davies
Physically weak, she is rather like warm beer - and similarly flat

THE WILLOW TREE THEATRE COMPANY
The Willow Tree Theatre company was set up many years ago by the founder and former tiller girl Irene Holland, She also runs the Willow Tree Centre of Dance and Performing Arts set in the grounds of Castle School in Tiverton,and many of her pupils go on to greater things.
Our director is Jon Sowden head of year 7 at Tiverton High School and the musical director is Nick Rumney also a teacher at Tiverton High.  The Theatre company has many talents and a great deal of enthusiasm. They put on a show every December at The New Hall and have also won the Regional award for excellence for their performance of Scrooge.
This year we are doing a performance of Guys and Dolls, which I am  sure many of you can remember, sighing over Frank Sinatra, Marlon Brando and taking pity on Vivian Blaine and Jean Simmons. Well, please come along and relive the memories and songs of this great musical, and if you are too young to remember any  of this,  then  come along for a great family night out. Please see advert in this magazine for details.                 Tracey Barfoot
There was a crisis at Command HQ last week when the mainframe computer failed and, for a change – all the Staff Officers had to think for themselves.

WILLAND AFFORDABLE HOUSING

If you think you may be eligible for affordable housing in Willand, which will be available from February, 2004, will you please contact Justin Roxburgh at Falcon Rural Housing immediately for an application form.  His telephone number is 01823 667343.                                      Nina Ashley

Flight Lieutenant S has been a highly competent and popular Chairman of the Station Theatre Club, where his powers 

of persuasion extended to getting no less than four 

Wing Commanders to play (in turn) the back legs of a pantomime horse.

AND FINALLY

I checked some figures recently.  Back in 1914, the population of Willand was about 430.  According to the War Memorial in the Churchyard, almost a quarter of the population were enlisted – and thirteen of them gave their lives as a result.  Thirty five years later, at the start of the Second World War, the population had risen to around 590. I’ve no idea of the percentage that went away but I do know that three made the ultimate sacrifice. There are many current Willand family names on the Memorial – spare a thought for them, and all others on November 11th at 11.00am.                              Ed.  

WILLAND PARISH

COUNCIL

Willand Parish Council currently has a vacancy for a Parish Councillor.

Are you interested in becoming more involved in your community and trying to make a difference?

Meetings are held in the evenings at the village hall once a month.

For more details please contact the Parish Clerk:

Nina Ashley, Mole Cottage, Washfield, Devon, EX16 9RA

Tel:  01884 258297

WILLAND DIARY

November

Monday         3rd    Culm District Flower Club         W.V.H.               2.15pm 

Tuesday         4th    Willand Rovers Bingo                 W.V.H.              7.30pm

Thursday       6th    Methodist Church Coffee Morning                       10.00am

Thursday       6th    CAMEO,                                      W.V.H.              7.15pm

Friday            7th    Mid Devon Jazz Club, George Inn, Uffculme

Saturday         8th    Clyst Hydon Fireworks and Bonfire

Tuesday        11th   British Legion Bingo                   W.V.H.              7.30pm

Wednesday   12th   Garden Club Audio-visual display W.V.H. Club Room

Thursday      13th    Over 60’s Club                            W.V.H.              2.15pm

Friday           14th   Over 60’s Club Shopping Trip to Plymouth

Saturday       15th    Methodist Church Christmas Fair W.V.H.    10.00 –12.00 

Tuesday        18th   Willand Rovers Bingo                W.V.H.               7.30pm

Saturday       22nd   Culm Valley Nurses Coffee Morning, W.V.H. 10.15 – 12 

Saturday       22nd   Uffculme School Craft Fair                       10.00 – 4.00pm

Tuesday        25th   Willand Village Hall Turkey Bingo W.V.H.          7.30pm

Friday           28th   Willand Village Hall Whist Drive                          7.30pm 

December

Monday         1st     Culm District Flower Club         W.V.H.               2.15pm 

Monday         1st     Guys and Dolls, Willow Tree Theatre Company until 6th. 

Tuesday        2nd     Willand Rovers Christmas Bingo W.V.H.             7.30pm

Thursday       4th     Methodist Church Coffee Morning                      10.00am

Thursday       4th     CAMEO                                        W.V.H.            7.15pm

Thursday       4th     Closing date for the Biscuit Quiz

Friday            5th     Mid Devon Jazz Club, George Inn, Uffculme
Friday       5th   Cut-off for input to the January Magazine (out 21/12/03)

Saturday        6th     Willand Primary School Fayre
Sunday          7th     Village Carol Service,  Willand Village Hall,       6.30pm

Tuesday        9th     Tennis Club Christmas Bingo       W.V.H.             7.30pm 

Wednesday   10th   Willand Primary School Play Preview
Wednesday  10th    Garden Club AGM                       W.V.H.             7.30pm

Thursday      11th    Willand Pre- School Coffee Morning        

Thursday      11th    Over 60’s Club                             W.V.H.             2.15pm

Friday           12th    Blood Transfusion Service afternoon/evening      W.V.H

Tuesday        16th    Willand Rovers Bingo                 W.V.H.             7.30pm

Friday           19th    Willand Village Hall Christmas Whist Drive        7.30pm

Officer Cadets like him make you wish that 
birth control was retrospective.
